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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Community, Environment and Housing)
HELD ON 15th February, 2010
PRESENT
	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy C.
	Lawlor B.

	Corr M.
	Kearns P

	Crowe S.
	King C.

	Duff M.
	Maloney E.

	Hannon J.
	


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor S. Crowe, presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT

	County Architect
	E. Conroy

	Senior Executive Officers
	H. Hogan, M. O’Shaughnessy, M. Fagan
John Quinlivan, W. Sheils. 

	Senior Executive Engineer
	John Hand

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	A/ Assistant Staff Officer
	S. Reinhardt

	
	


T/058/10
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 18th January, 2010 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 18th January, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".

COMMUNITY  BUSINESS

T/059/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Question No. 1, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/060/10
RECENT CUTBACKS ON SPORTING PROGRAMMES AND SCHEMES
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to report on the impact of recent cutbacks imposed by the Fianna Fáil/Green Party Government on all sporting programmes and schemes run by or with the involvement of South Dublin County Council, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
While the current financial situation has put constraints on sports projects of a capital nature, the development of a community- based sports programme, co-ordinated by our Sports Office will continue to be rolled out and will not be significantly affected by the current economic climate. Indeed, there is a considerable amount of work presently going into the development of a Late Night Soccer League in co-operation with the F.A.I., the Garda Siochana and the Leisure Centres. The aim of the project is to provide an alternative activity to teenagers, particularly those who may be at risk of involvement in anti-social behaviour, 

The SDCSP – Sports Partnership budget will be confirmed by the Irish Sports Council later this week.  It is expected that there will be a small reduction to their overall level of funding available. However, the delivery of sports programmes should not be significantly affected.
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T/061/10
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
Application for Arts Grants
	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	Agf691
	Tallaght Probation Project
	Promotion of graduate show exhibition
	26/2/2010
	€600

	Agf692
	Tallaght Photographic Soc.
	Open International Exhibition and Competition
	2/2/2010
	€600


Mr W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:


“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report.”
T/062/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/063/10
CORRESPONDENCE
(i) Letter dated 10th February, 2010, sent to  Garda Superintendent, Tallaght, regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 18th January, 2010, in relation to the delay in the rollout of CCTV.
The Correspondence was NOTED.  Councillor S. Crowe asked that Garda Superintendent E. Dolan, Tallaght Garda Station,  be requested to attend the next Tallaght Area Committee Meeting dealing with Community business.
T/064/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“This Committee, concerned at the ongoing cuts to Community Development Projects in this catchment area, calls on the Manager to give a report outlining the work carried out by these projects, how many face closure, the staff numbers involved, the project users and groups that will be directly impacted on as a result of this Governments action.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:

“Early  in 2009 the Department of Community, Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs commenced a review of the performance of Community Development Projects funded under the Community Development Programme. The objective of the review was to identify those projects that produce tangible appropriate benefits for the communities that they serve.  This work is now completed.  As a result of the review the Department will not continue funding the following projects in Tallaght.

·   Equal Access  CDP, Tallaght 

·   West Tallaght Resource Centre 

These projects were allowed appeal this decision with guidance from the Department. However the original decision to cease funding these projects was upheld.  

The following projects will continue to receive funding in 2010 provided they sign-up to the new LDCP programme.

·    An Cosan/The Shanty, Tallaght 

·    Jobstown CDP, Tallaght 

·    Tallaght Travellers CDP 

·    Women Together Tallaght 

The Local Development Social Inclusion Programme and the Community Development Programme were the Department’s two main social inclusion/community development programmes. Both had a community development element and were delivered through separate local delivery structures. These Programmes came to an end on 31 December 2009 and have been superseded by a new Programme, the Local and Community Development Programme (LCDP).  This will incorporate the remaining CDP’s and the Local Area Partnerships.  

The aim of the new Programme is to tackle poverty and social exclusion through partnership and constructive engagement between Government and its agencies and people in disadvantaged communities. This will be underpinned by four high level goals:

·   To promote awareness, knowledge and uptake of a wide range of statutory, voluntary and community services. 

·   To increase access to formal and informal educational, recreational and cultural development activities and resources.

·   To increase peoples’ work readiness and employment prospects. 

·   To promote engagement with policy, practice and decision making processes on matters affecting local communities.

It is intended that the new Programme will preserve elements of good practice from the CDP/LDSIP Programmes and will enable groups to objectively demonstrate the positive impacts they are securing for local communities.   An implementation strategy, involving the stakeholders, is underway in preparation for Programme roll-out over the course of 2010.     The Department of Community Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs have been able to ring-fence funding for the Community Development Projects for 2010 and to maintain funding for these at 2009 levels.  

Both Equal Access CDP and West Tallaght Resource Centre are limited companies.  Five staff from these two CDP Groups will lose their jobs.    Staff who were employed by the CDP’s but funded through different programmes will continue to be employed as long as funding is secure but will have to find other structures to work within and negotiations are underway at present in this regard.  

The West Tallaght Resource Centre operated from a purpose built community building which is in Council ownership and the future of this building is being discussed at present.  All groups using the building will operate as normal at present.  Equal Access CDP operated from rented accommodation in Brookfield Enterprise Centre”.
It was AGREED to take Councillor C. King’s Motion No. 2 in conjunction with the above report:

“That this Committee, concerned about the proposed cuts in Community projects such as the West Tallaght Resource Centre and all projects that receive funding through these projects, calls on the Manager to report on the projected loss of provision of Community services in the Tallaght area as a result of these cuts.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Early  in 2009 the Department of Community, Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs commenced a review of the performance of Community Development Projects funded under the Community Development Programme. The objective of the review was to identify those projects that produce tangible appropriate benefits for the communities that they serve.  This work is now completed.  As a result of the review the Department will not continue funding the following projects in Tallaght.

·   Equal Access  CDP, Tallaght 

·   West Tallaght Resource Centre 

  These projects were allowed appeal this decision with guidance from the Department. However the original decision to cease funding these projects was upheld.  

The following projects will continue to receive funding in 2010 provided they sign-up to the new LDCP programme.

·    An Cosan/The Shanty, Tallaght 

·    Jobstown CDP, Tallaght 

·    Tallaght Travellers CDP 

·    Women Together Tallaght 

The Local Development Social Inclusion Programme and the Community Development Programme were the Department’s two main social inclusion/community development programmes. Both had a community development element and were delivered through separate local delivery structures. These Programmes came to an end on 31 December 2009 and have been superseded by a new Programme, the Local and Community Development Programme (LCDP).  This will incorporate the remaining CDP’s and the Local Area Partnerships.  

The aim of the new Programme is to tackle poverty and social exclusion through partnership and constructive engagement between Government and its agencies and people in disadvantaged communities. This will be underpinned by four high level goals:

·   To promote awareness, knowledge and uptake of a wide range of statutory, voluntary and community services. 

·   To increase access to formal and informal educational, recreational and cultural development activities and resources.

·   To increase peoples’ work readiness and employment prospects. 

·   To promote engagement with policy, practice and decision making processes on matters affecting local communities.

It is intended that the new Programme will preserve elements of good practice from the CDP/LDSIP Programmes and will enable groups to objectively demonstrate the positive impacts they are securing for local communities.   An implementation strategy, involving the stakeholders, is underway in preparation for Programme roll-out over the course of 2010.     The Department of Community Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs have been able to ring-fence funding for the Community Development Projects for 2010 and to maintain funding for these at 2009 levels.  

Both Equal Access CDP and West Tallaght Resource Centre are limited companies.  Five staff from these two CDP Groups will lose their jobs.    Staff who were employed by the CDP’s but funded through different programmes will continue to be employed as long as funding is secure but will have to find other structures to work within and negotiations are underway at present in this regard.  

The West Tallaght Resource Centre operated from a purpose built community building which is in Council ownership and the future of this building is being discussed at present.  All groups using the building will operate as normal at present.  Equal Access CDP operated from rented accommodation in Brookfield Enterprise Centre”.
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Duff, C. Brophy, J. Hannon and S. Crowe contributed, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to write to the Minister for Community  Rural and Gaeltacht Affairs and that a further report would issue to the Area Committee dealing with Community Business in three months time. 
T/065/10
CCTV SYSTEM IN THE RAPID AREAS OF TALLAGHT 
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff  :
“That this Committee deplores the lack of a fit for purpose CCTV system in the RAPID areas of Tallaght two years and three months after it has been rubber stamped by South Dublin's Joint Policing Committee and calls on Garda management to ensure the facts behind this delay are made available to the communities of Brookfield, Fettercairn, Jobstown and Killinarden who have been waiting for this system to fill in the major gaps in policing provision in their areas.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
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“South Dublin County Council through the Community Services Department has been involved with the various promoters of Community CCTV from the outset and is represented on the overall Steering Committee. 

Community C.C.T.V. Projects for Jobstown, Killinarden and Brookfield/Fettercairn areas were unanimiously approved by the Joint Policing Committee at its inaugural meeting. 

The Council is obliged to act as Data Controller for publicly funded community CCTV schemes in its area. This was a requirement of the Garda Commissioner’s approval of same.

The overall purpose of these schemes is to support local communities who wish to install & maintain CCTV security systems in their area with the aim of increasing public safety & reducing the risk of anti-social & criminal activity in places that the general public have routine access to in their areas. 

The Council is fully supportive of the groups involved and has provided every assistance possible to them from initial application stage. 

There are 3 schemes in the Tallaght area:

Jobstown

Brookfield – Fettercairn

Killinarden

The respective promoters for these schemes are, Jobstown CDP and Partas for the latter two.

Construction is complete on all these Schemes and the cameras are connected to ESB network. Information signage has been placed on all camera poles. 

The Superintendent approved the proposal to have these monitored by the Tallaght Gardai. This change from the original concept of part time monitoring by the community, possibly as a social enterprise project has the full support of all the stakeholders. Application for funding of the necessary works and supply of monitoring equipment in Tallaght Garda Station was made by the promoters and approval of grant was issued in late December. The Contractor has been asked by the Gardai to make alterations to the previously agreed specification. Enabling works to provide Tallaght Garda Station with the capability to monitor the community CCTV cameras in Brookfield/ Fettercairn, Jobstown and Killinarden are currently being progressed and are scheduled to be fully completed by mid February. Ongoing monitoring thereafter will be an operational matter for the Gardai having regard to available resources”.
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It was AGREED to take Councillor C. King’s Motion No. 4 in conjunction with the above report:

"That this Committee calls on the Manager to provide a detailed  report on the Community CCTV in the West Tallaght area".
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“South Dublin County Council through the Community Services Department has been involved with the various promoters of Community CCTV from the outset and is represented on the overall Steering Committee. 

Community C.C.T.V. Projects for Jobstown, Killinarden and Brookfield/Fettercairn areas were unanimiously approved by the Joint Policing Committee at its inaugural meeting. 

The Council is obliged to act as Data Controller for publicly funded community CCTV schemes in its area. This was a requirement of the Garda Commissioner’s approval of same.

The overall purpose of these schemes is to support local communities who wish to install & maintain CCTV security systems in their area with the aim of increasing public safety & reducing the risk of anti-social & criminal activity in places that the general public have routine access to in their areas. 

The Council is fully supportive of the groups involved and has provided every assistance possible to them from initial application stage. 

There are 3 schemes in the Tallaght area:

Jobstown

Brookfield – Fettercairn

Killinarden

The respective promoters for these schemes are, Jobstown CDP and Partas for the latter two.

Construction is complete on all these Schemes and the cameras are connected to ESB network. Information signage has been placed on all camera poles. 

The local Superintendent approved the proposal to have these monitored by the Tallaght Gardai. This change from the original concept of part time monitoring by the community, possibly as a social enterprise project has the full support of all the stakeholders. Application for funding of the necessary works and supply of monitoring equipment in Tallaght Garda Station was made by the promoters and approval of grant was issued in late December. The Contractor has been asked by the Gardai to make alterations to the previously agreed specification. Enabling works to provide Tallaght Garda Station with the capability to monitor the community CCTV cameras in Brookfield/ Fettercairn, Jobstown and Killinarden are currently being progressed and are scheduled to be fully completed by mid February. Ongoing monitoring thereafter will be an operational matter for the Gardai having regard to available resources”.
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Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Corr and S. Crowe contributed, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The Report was NOTED.
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T/066/10
THE BROOKFIELD COMMUNITY AND YOUTH FACILITY  
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff :
“That the Manager give a report with regard to the usage and meaningful access to the Brookfield Community and Youth facility by young people and senior citizens from the immediate local area.”

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“In 2008, the newly-opened Brookfield Youth & Community Centre was visited by 3,906 people. In 2009, the number of visits was 12,287. The attached spreadsheet shows in detail the breakdown of the different types of users of the centre. There have been some teething problems with the centre but these are being ironed out and the Council in tandem with the management of the centre is planning a range of measures to reach out to the local community and to attract as many people as possible to visit the centre and avail of the excellent facilities there. 

One of the proposals is for an "open day" to be held which will invite everyone in the local community to visit the centre and to see firsthand what facilities are there and to get whatever information they need.  The Council is very anxious that the centre realises its full potential and becomes a genuine asset to the community it serves as well as being a focus for a wide range of community activities and a real community centre “. 
Please follow this link to access  Visitors to Brookfield Community and Youth facility.
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Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr, M. Duff and Councillor  S. Crowe contributed, Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED.
ENVIRONMENT BUSINESS
T/067/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 2 - 6, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/068/10
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE NEW BIN CREDIT SYSTEM
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to report on any difficulties that have arisen in the Tallaght area in relation to the full implementation of the new bin credit system and to indicate how these difficulties will be overcome?"

REPLY:
The following are the statistics for the first nine working days (over the  period 1st - 11th February) of operation of the advance credit system Countywide:

	Paid
	      27,378 
	59.83%

	Waiver
	        7,895 
	17.25%

	Not Collected
	        7,436 
	16.25%

	Commercial
	        1,949 
	4.26%

	UnRegistered/Problem Bins
	        1,105 
	2.41%

	Total
	      45,763 
	


The not collected figures relate to customers whose bins were presented either with a bin tag or without sufficient credit on their account.  The unregistered / problem bins relate to issues where the customer did not previously register their bin and consequently the bin is not linked to their account, or where the chip has since become faulty. The Council's Registration teams have registered in excess of 2,000 Customers in the last 3 weeks.

In addressing these issues, the operation of the system should create sufficient awareness for customers who tried to use bin tags or present their bin without credit and it is anticipated that these numbers will dwindle over the coming weeks.  With regard to the unregistered bins and faulty chips, our teams are calling out to customers who have contacted us in this regard and will continue to do so over the coming weeks.

Some additional technical issues have arisen regarding server connections and truck reporting which are being addressed on an ongoing basis by the system providers, Manvik Ltd. in conjunction with AMCS Ltd.

Finally, the issue of replacement cards has arisen in far greater volumes than was anticipated and while there is some backlog in issuing replacement cards requested, measures are in place to deal with this backlog and additional card printing facilities have been set up in the offices to ensure that there is sufficient capacity to deal with such requests once the initial volumes have been addressed. Approximately 2,500 replacement cards have been issued to customers in recent weeks.
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T/069/10
PROVISION OF CCTV AT *ADDRESS SUPPLIED 
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to provide CCTV at *Address Supplied  to address the persistent dumping originating locally?" 

REPLY:
The Cleansing Engineer and an Anti-Litter Warden met with the Member at the location in question and examined the nature of the issue and the feasibility of CCTV there, notwithstanding issues around resourcing of same.  The dumping and littering in the area has been inspected by Wardens regularly and clean-ups are arranged as often as possible.  However, as a lot of this activity appears to occur outside of the Wardens' working hours and no evidence has been retrieved from inspections to date and so specific evidence from witnesses will be required to support fines/prosecutions in this regard.

Given the cost of installing and monitoring CCTV, it is only installed where there are serious dumping blackspots for short periods but the 2010 Budget makes only extremely limited provision in this regard.  The Engineer reports that the area in question is not subject to dumping from individuals in vehicles which provides a means to readily identify and prosecute offenders and would not be effective or justified.
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T/070/10 
WORKS TO MAKE SAFE THE FORMER CLEANBUILD SITE AT

BOHERNABREENA ROAD
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager to provide details of the works done to make safe the former Cleanbuild site at Bohernabreena Road, the  costs incurred by the Council in so doing, and can he also confirm what action has been taken to recover such costs?"

REPLY:
The site in question has been the subject of action by the Council under both the waste enforcement and dangerous buildings functions.

The Council's Waste Enforcement Section intervened directly to remove a large amount of material that was posing a significant risk of environmental pollution in December 2008. The costs incurred by the Council were in the region of €140,000. A certain amount of additional work has been carried by the owner to clear waste from the site however further investigation has established that significant further remediation is required at the site. 

The costs incurred and the further remediations are the subject of an enforcement case being pursued against the owners of the site and the former directors of the company in the High Court.

Arising from the Council's service of a Dangerous Buildings Notice, the owner has also carried out works to make the site safe.
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T/071/10
IMPLEMENTATION OF A CREDIT-ONLY SYSTEM FOR REFUSE

COLLECTION
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for a report on the implementation of a credit-only system for refuse collection as implemented on the week beginning February 1st 2010, including the numbers of non-collections enforced either (a) due to the customers using bin tags rather than the credit system or (b) for other reasons, and the level of complaints received from customers regarding non-collection?"

REPLY:
The following are the statistics for the first nine working days (over the  period 1st - 11th February) of operation of the advance credit system Countywide:

	Paid
	     27,378 
	59.83%

	Waiver
	        7,895 
	17.25%

	Not Collected
	        7,436 
	16.25%

	Commercial
	        1,949 
	4.26%

	Unregistered/Problem Bins
	        1,105 
	2.41%

	Total
	      45,763 
	


The not collected figures relate to customers whose bins were presented either with a bin tag or without sufficient credit on their account.  The unregistered / problem bins relate to issues where the customer did not previously register their bin and consequently the bin is not linked to their account, or where the chip has since become faulty. The Council's Registration teams have registered in excess of 2,000 Customers in the last 3 weeks.

In addressing these issues, the operation of the system should create sufficient awareness for customers who tried to use bin tags or present their bin without credit and it is anticipated that these numbers will dwindle over the coming weeks.  With regard to the unregistered bins and faulty chips, our teams are calling out to customers who have contacted us in this regard and will continue to do so over the coming weeks.

Some additional technical issues have arisen regarding server connections and truck reporting which are being addressed on an ongoing basis by the system providers, Manvik Ltd. in conjunction with AMCS Ltd.

Finally, the issue of replacement cards has arisen in far greater volumes than was anticipated and while there is some backlog in issuing replacement cards requested, measures are in place to deal with this backlog and additional card printing facilities have been set up in the offices to ensure that there is sufficient capacity to deal with such requests once the initial volumes have been addressed. Approximately 2,500 replacement cards have been issued to customers in recent weeks.
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T/072/10
INCIDENTS OF LITTER FINES AND PROSECUTIONS TAKEN
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to report on all incidents of litter fines and prosecutions taken in the area under the remit of this Committee, broken down geographically, during 2009?"

REPLY:
A total of 373 litter fines were issued and 9 direct prosecutions commenced for offences within this Committee's administrative area in 2009.
The breakdown of litter fines is as follows:
	Alderwood
	2

	Ard Mor
	2

	Avonbeg
	21

	Ballinascorney Road
	2

	Ballycullen
	4

	Ballymana Lane
	2

	Ballymount Cross / Road
	41

	Belgard Road
	5

	Boherboy Road
	4

	Bohernabreena
	1

	Brittas
	1

	Calmount
	9

	Carrigmore
	2

	Cloonmore
	1

	Colmcilles
	1

	Cookstown
	3

	Cruagh Road
	2

	Cunard Road
	9

	Deerpark
	11

	Dromcarra
	1

	Drumcairn Avenue
	3

	Dun an Oir
	1

	Edmondstown
	2

	Elmcastle
	1

	Fernwood
	3

	Fettercairn
	1

	Firhouse
	11

	Fortunestown
	9

	Garrynisk
	1

	Greenhills road
	6

	Jobstown Road
	1

	Kilakee
	1

	Killeen Road
	1

	Killinarden
	9

	Killininny Road
	12

	Kilnamanagh
	1

	Kiltalown Lane
	6

	Kiltalown Road
	6

	Kiltipper Road
	2

	Knockfield
	1

	Knocklyon
	1

	M50
	7

	Maplewood
	3

	Marlfield
	5

	Mayberry Road
	2

	Mill Rd
	1

	Mill Race
	1

	Montpelier
	2

	Mount Seskin Road
	1

	Mount Venus
	1

	N81
	72

	Naas Road
	4

	Newlands Cross
	1

	Old Bawn
	10

	Old Court
	1

	Piperstown
	12

	Raheen
	1

	Rathmintin
	1

	Rossfield
	3

	Russell Meadows
	10

	Russell Square
	1

	Saggart
	2

	Sean Walsh Park
	8

	Springfield
	1

	St Colmcilles
	1

	Suncroft
	1

	Sundale
	1

	Swiftbrook
	6

	Tallaght Village
	4

	Tymon North
	5

	Watermeadow
	1

	Whitestown
	1


The breakdown of direct prosecutions is as follows:

	Russell Square
	5

	Piperstown 
	3

	Ballymount
	1
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T/073/10
GREEN BIN SERVICE
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“The Green Bin Contract contains performance clauses that require a minimum level of service from the contractor. The minimum service requires, in summary, that bins that are not collected are re-visited within a timeframe set under the contract. As with any such requirement, there are conditions attached to such clauses to recognise special/exceptional circumstances.

The Council, along with it's regional partners, has identified the performance failure in respect of the period of the adverse weather and enforcement of the performance clause is being pursued through the contract mechanisms. The Contractor has a right to reply under the contract and this is awaited.

The Senior Engineer has formally requested that the green bin Contractor implement a change to the timing of collections in the West Tallaght/Citywest area and this is being considered by the contractor at present”.Bottom of Form
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Mr. John Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors Councillor P. Kearns, B. Lawlor, C. King and S. Crowe contributed, Mr J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/074/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/075/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/076/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS
WATER PRESERVATION IN COMMUNITIES AND SCHOOLS
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor M. Duff :
“This Council Committee calls on the Manager in view of the concern regarding water preservation to include in the Social Credit Scheme the promotion of water preservation in communities and schools throughout the County.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“A consultation process is currently underway regarding the social credit system. The promotion of water preservation in communities and schools will be taken into consideration during the development of the social credit system programme.

As part of the consultation process, open days for those who wish discuss the Social Credit System will be held as follows:

· 15th February 2010, 2-4pm, Ballyroan library 

· 16th February 2010, 2-4pm, Lucan Library 

· 18th February 2010, 5.30-7.30pm, Clondalkin Jr Library 

· 19th February 2010, 2-4pm, County Library Tallaght

Any further submissions on the Social Credit System will be welcomed”.
Mr. John Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.
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Following a discussion to which Councillors   S. Crowe.  J.  Hannon, and C. Brophy contributed, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer,  replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.
T/077/10        AFFECT OF THE WATER SHORTAGES
The following Motion by Councillor D. Looney was NOT MOVED:
“That this Committee acknowledges both the work carried out by Council staff with regard to water supply problems experienced since the beginning of 2010, and the inconvenience and, in some cases, hardship experienced by residents in this area due to these issues. This Committee requests that, in the interests of future planning and information, the Manager provide a report on the affect of the water shortages broken down by area, showing which estates have suffered the most significant problems.”
T/078/10        
NOISE POLLUTION AT THE PLAZA HOTEL
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor M. Duff :
“This Committee, concerned at the noise pollution thought to be coming from smokers and others at the Plaza Hotel and the effect this is clearly having on local residents in Westpark Estate particularly at weekends, calls on the Manager to investigate the noise levels with a view to taking action possibly with other agencies to alleviate this issue.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Principal Environmental Health Officer has reported that his Department have met with the Management of the Plaza Nightclub regarding this complaint. The crowd control policies and procedures regarding the smoking area have been reviewed.  It has been agreed to further control the number of patrons that will be allowed leave the venue to smoke in the outdoor area.  The use of mobile phones by patrons whilst out in the smoking area is also a contributory factor to the noise.  The Environmental Health Office is confident that the management of this establishment takes its noise control responsibilities seriously.  Security staff has been further advised to ensure that all patrons are advised to control their noise whilst exiting the premises and whilst in the outdoor area. This premises will be monitored in a programmed late night weekend visit in the near future to assess compliance with these new measures”.
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The report was NOTED.

T/079/10         REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI
It was proposed by Councillor E. Maloney, seconded by Councillor  M. Duff :
“That the Manager presents a report on the compliance of the By-Law on the removal of graffiti by home owners and business proprietors for 2009.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“While Section 19  of the Litter Pollution Act, 1997 as amended obliges property owners to ensure that their property is free of graffiti, it is necessary to deal with graffiti in the context of the fact that it is ordinarily unlikely that property owners will have willingly engaged in or allowed such graffiti on their premises.  Accordingly, the Environmental Services Department's policy is to arrange for local Anti-Litter Wardens to inspect complaints of graffiti in the first instance and, where such graffiti is on private property, the Wardens will engage with the owners reminding them of their obligations under legislation and offering assistance where possible and within the context of available resources.

Where this approach does not yield the appropriate response, there is recourse to issuing notices and fines under the Act but it was not necessary to resort to these measures during the course of 2009”.
Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, presented the report.
Bottom of Form

Following a contribution from Councillor E. Maloney, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.
The report was NOTED.

T/080/10         UPKEEP OF PROPERTIES IN THE SUNDALE ESTATE  
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor S. Crowe :
“That the Manager reports on efforts to date to ensure that Kelland Homes pay attention to the upkeep of their properties in the Sundale Estate and that this Committee considers requesting IBAL to include this area in its regular surveys of Tallaght.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“As previously reported, one notice has recently been issued to the shopping centre owners which resulted in improvements in the condition of the vicinity of the shopping centre and Anti-Litter Wardens have reported that the centre provides a daily cleansing service from 7.30 a.m. which has been personally observed by the Wardens.  The shopping centre owners/occupiers are generally in compliance with their obligations under the Litter pollution Act but there but there are wider issues relating to the condition of the area including schoolchildren littering, illegal dumping and anti-social behaviour related damage which need to be addressed in tandem continued monitoring of the shopping centre's responsibilities.

The IBAL Anti Litter League surveys are, by their nature, carried out in varying areas throughout the whole area of Tallaght and, as such, the area in question is included in their remit”.
Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, presented the report.
Bottom of Form

Following a contribution from Councillor  M. Corr, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to request IBAL to include the area in their future surveys.
T/081/10         THE CAN RECYCLING FACILITY BASED IN KILLINARDEN COMMUNITY CENTRE 
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor  C. King :
“This Committee, concerned at the drop in young people, residents, and other groups using the can recycling facility based in Killinarden Community Centre, and the financial cost for the rent of such machines and the reduction of any substantial reward for users, agrees to call on the Manager to investigate new ways of encouraging the active use of this and other similar type schemes that are in the long term  interest of the wider community and those they are based in, and agrees to write to the Minister for Environment expressing our concern at potential collapse of this type of reduction initiative and calls for more imaginative schemes to be introduced and funded in the near future.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council continuously looks for new ways to innovate regarding recycling schemes to this end the Council has funded Reverse Vending Machines in the County for a number of years. The cost of a reverse vendor for a year includes, rental of machine, collection of all materials from the machine, preventative maintenance on the machine every 5 weeks, refuse bags and coupon rolls, 24 Hour call outs in relation to any breakdowns required, Incentive scheme, sponsorship of a number of local events in relation to the machine.

The operation of the scheme is dependent on the company's ability to dispose of materials on the recyclables market. As a result a number of changes have been necessary due to the drop in prices for recyclables over last 2 years. The company involved is in a transitional phase at the moment. This phase includes a review of the incentive scheme.

At an LA21 forum group meeting on 15th January it was decided that members of the committee would approach a number of businesses in the County to discuss the reverse vending machine and the positive impact the machine could have on their business and local community. A number of shopping centres and hotels in the county are being approached with information relating to the Reverse Vending product. Some expressions of interest have been received and these will be pursued.

 All members of the committee are to report on their progress at the next LA21 meeting 26th March”.
Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, presented the report.Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, C. King and J. Hannon contributed, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.

T/082/10       
CLEANSING ON NATIONAL ROADS IN TALLAGHT  
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That the Manager indicates how the matter of regular cleansing on National roads in Tallaght such as the N81 will be addressed in a sustainable way going forward and if current legislation and regulations are preventing the proper cleansing and upkeep of these road medians and margins, that this Committee requests that a review is carried out by the Transportation SPC with a view to influencing a change in legislation to allow a realistic approach to this issue.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The class of roads referred to, dual carriageway and motorway standard, are cleaned by the Council's road sweeping contractor on a quarterly basis.  The contract requires that the road is swept, adjoining footpaths are litter picked and that a maximum width of 8 metres of grass margin adjoining the road is also litter picked.  Chapter 8 of the Dept of Transport guidance on traffic control measures and management at roadworks requires that a crash cushion vehicle along with various other warning vehicles are used at road works on this class of roadway, including at mobile roadworks such as road sweeping.  This standard was published late in 2008 and for a period following publication the contractor could not provide the safety equipment necessary to carry out the works at that time.  Since the second quarter of 2009 this problem has been resolved and the N81 as well as other dual carriageway and motorway class roads in the County are now all being swept as required by the road sweeping contract”.  

Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors   M. Corr, C. King and P. Kearns contributed, Mr. J. Hand, Senior Executive Engineer and Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.

HOUSING BUSINESS
T/083/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor  C. King and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 7 - 8, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/084/10
OBJECT THROWING AT THE WINDOWS OF COUNCIL HOUSES 
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to provide this Committee with available details of any reports to the council of stone/object throwing at the windows of Council tenant's houses in the Tallaght area over the past six months and details of how the Council is dealing with this crime that appears to have seriously escalated recently?"

REPLY:
There were 27 incidents of vandalism reported to the anti social unit for the Tallaght area during the period July to December 2009.  The exact same number were reported in the first 6 months of that year but it should be noted that the total complaints  about anti-social behaviour for the Tallaght area received for the period July to December 2009 was 259 down from 372 in the first 6 months of the year. 

The acts of vandalism ranged from graffiti, damage to property, breaking windows etc.  The Council investigates every complaint in a fair, impartial and objective way. A total of 1,223 actions were taken in that 6 month period in respect of the 259 complaints received.

Bottom of Form

T/085/10
BUS SERVICE CURTAILMENT IN NEXT  EDITION OF HOUSECALL
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to ensure that an article with regard to Bus service curtailment is included in the next edition of Housecall outlining the fact that buses have been removed from the Jobstown/Fettercairn/Brookfield due to the mindless actions of a minority of morons who may or may not be from those areas?"

REPLY:
An article on interruptions to the bus service for the Tallaght area due to anti-social behaviour, will be included in a publication which will be distributed to all households next month.Bottom of Form

T/086/10
REPORT ON PROCUREMENT OF SOCIAL HOUSING 2010
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“Following a discussion at the January meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee, it was agreed to bring a report to this meeting on the changing nature of social housing provision and the likely impact of this in the Tallaght area in the year ahead.
The Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government have informed all local authorities that the focus of future social housing supply will lie with the expanded suite of non-construction supply options including the Social Housing Leasing Initiative and the Rental Accommodation Scheme. New construction proposals will only be considered in very exceptional circumstances such as infill schemes to address anti-social behaviour, special needs etc.

In this context, 212 social and voluntary housing units were delivered in 2009, 48 are due in 2010 and 190 in 2011 in the Tallaght area.  

Based on previous years we estimate that approximately 140 properties contracted into RAS will be located in the Tallaght area in 2010.  

Apart from the balance of unsold affordable homes, just under 50, which may be leased this year for temporary social use, it is impossible to give an estimate of the number of social homes that will be provided by way of the Social Housing Leasing Initiative due to its early stage of development”.Bottom of Form

Bottom of Form

Mr. Mick Fagan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King and M. Corr contributed, Mr M. Fagan, Senior Executive Officer and Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/087/10 
ANTI SOCIAL STATISTICS FOR FOURTH QUARTER 2009
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
QUARTERLY ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR REPORT
STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR IN THE TALLAGHT AREA FOR 4th QUARTER OCTOBER - DECEMBER 2009
“The table below provides statistical analysis of anti social activity in the Tallaght area on a quarterly basis.  In the 4th quarter of 2009, a total of 103 incidents of anti social behaviour were recorded on foot of which 472 actions were taken.  In the 4th quarter of 2009 there were 821 working files countywide.

Incidents of anti social behaviour are categorised in accordance with the Council's Anti Social Behaviour Policy Document which was adopted by the Elected Members in 2005 

R:\ANTI SOCIAL DOCUMENTS\ASB Policy OCT 06.doc
 
	Incidents
	4th Qtr 2008
	1st  Qtr 2009 
	2nd  Qtr 2009
	3rd Qtr 2009

	Priority 1
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Drugs Activity
	3
	3
	5
	4

	Criminal Activity
	7
	7
	3
	2

	Joyriding
	1
	3
	4
	5

	Violence/intimidation/ harassment
	32
	33
	38
	40

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Priority 2
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Squatters/illegal occupiers
	7
	10
	7
	6

	Vandalism
	12
	10
	14
	14

	Physical condition of property
	26
	25
	21
	17

	Racism
	0
	4
	0
	1

	Vacant House
	14
	13
	14
	14

	Neighbour Dispute
	12
	9
	7
	4

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Priority 3
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Noise/disturbance
	15
	26
	24
	29

	Pets/animal nuisance
	0
	5
	4
	6

	Children Nuisance
	15
	16
	26
	19

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Incidents
	144
	164
	167
	161

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Complaints
	145
	186
	166
	151

	 Actions
	564
	806
	776
	740

	Housecall
	217
	295
	263
	281

	House Inspections
	9
	11
	19
	13

	Formal Office Interviews
	44
	57
	67
	60

	Phone interviews complainant/tenant
	90
	153
	143
	158

	Referred to HWO
	8
	7
	5
	3

	Referred to EHO
	1
	5
	14
	1

	Referred to Family Support
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Referred to Mediation
	2
	2
	2
	2

	Garda Consultation
	27
	33
	31
	25

	Other SDCC section consulted
	68
	113
	110
	86

	Health Services Consultation 
	0
	2
	1
	1

	Case Conference - Multi Agency
	4
	1
	2
	2

	Case Conference - Internal
	2
	0
	0
	1

	Verbal Warning given
	7
	6
	7
	7

	Warning Letter issued
	6
	5
	5
	2

	Abandonment Notice Served
	1
	3
	2
	1

	Pre-emptive Surrender
	0
	1
	1
	1

	Notice to Quit Served
	1
	2
	4
	0

	Demand for Possession Served
	1
	1
	4
	1

	Excluding Order sought / obtained by Tenant 
	2
	0
	0
	0

	House Surrendered
	5
	7
	10
	13

	Sitexed House
	8
	12
	11
	10

	 Traveller Support worker visit
	0
	0
	0
	0

	 Letter for interview
	30
	46
	44
	40

	File reopened
	13
	15
	24
	18

	Court date
	1
	1
	0
	0

	Decree awarded
	1
	1
	0
	0

	Did not attend for interview
	11
	22
	4
	13

	FOI report issued
	1
	0
	0
	0

	Section 15 requested
	1
	2
	3
	1

	Section 20 eviction
	1
	0
	0
	0

	Tenant transferred
	2
	1
	0
	0

	Referred to law dept
	0
	2
	0
	0

	Total actions
	564
	806
	776
	740


 

The Council, through the office of its Estate/Management Team hosts weekly Housing Clinics at the following locations:  

Killinarden Community Centre - Every Friday 11am-12noon

Glenshane/Rossfield - 12 Brookfield Court, Every Friday 11-12noon

Mary Mercer – Every Thursday 11am – 12 noon 

Fettercairn Community Centre - Every Wednesday 11am - 12 noon

Members of the public are encouraged to utilise these clinics for the purpose of discussing housing related matters including incidents of anti social behaviour in respect of which all such matters are treated with confidentiality.  The clinics are attended by the Estate Officer for the area and the local Community Garda”.Bottom of Form
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Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr, S. Crowe, P. Kearns and C. King contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to include a new Heading of ‘Reported Incidents’ in all future reports.
T/088/10 
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE HOMELESS STRATEGY
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“The vision contained in the Homeless Agency's Action Plan 2007-2010 is the ending of long term homelessness and the need to sleep rough in Dublin by the end of 2010. This vision is underpinned by three strategic aims:

-The prevention of homelessness.

-The provision of effective services in each of the four Dublin local authority areas.

-The provision of sufficient long term housing with appropriate supports as required.

In conjunction with the implementation of the Homeless Strategy, Pathway to Home, from the 1st April 2010 the Homeless Persons Unit which is located in the City Centre and provides an assessment and placement service to the 4 Dublin Authorities will no longer be used for that purpose.  From that date on all who are presenting as homeless will have to call to the relevant Council and will be assessed and placed by that Council.   South Dublin County Council has established a unit to specifically address the needs of homeless persons who present from that date.  It is the intention to run this service from the housing counter in County Hall in the first instance. Initially it is intended to open from 10:00 to 12:00 and 2:00 to 4:00 daily.  This will permit the level of activity to be assessed and if necessary a more specific  or focused arrangements put in place.

While it is the intention that all emergency accommodation for homeless persons should be in their own County it is recognised that this is not possible in the short term and the existing emergency accommodation in use will continue for some time to allow an orderly withdrawal from it and its replacement in the other Counties. 

This Council is currently examining a number of options for the provision of Emergency accommodation within the County.  Specifically the use of Liscarne House in Clondalkin is being examined at present and other locations are being investigated.  A report will be brought to the Council in the near future in this regard.

It is also the aim to ensure that emergency accommodation is returned to its original intention of being short term support for homeless and to this end to move all persons homed in such accommodation into mainstream housing within 6 months.  To enable this, the DOEHLG have provided 2 targeted schemes to address the long term housing needs of people progressing from emergency to independent living.  These schemes are know as Support to live independently (SLI) and Homeless RAS initiative.

Both of these schemes envisage the procurement of accommodation largely in the private sector on a long term basis.  In the case of SLI accommodation with low to medium supports will be provided on a reducing basis for a period through a general support service which the DOEHLG and Homeless Agency have now secured.  RAS option will accommodate those who have little or no support requirements.   Tenants allocated housing under the schemes will be required to pay a rent based on the Differential Rent Scheme.

The 4 Dublin authorities have now established an inter authority group who will source and procure leased accommodation from private developers throughout the region.  The accommodation will be in each authority in line with the number of homeless persons to whom we have a duty of care.  Currently this Council is working in conjunction with the City and the HPU to establish the numbers we will have to accommodate.  Any accommodation sourced will be in accordance with the limits set out in the Housing Strategy.

The DOEHLG have indicated that the funding of the strategy will come from the proceeds of savings on emergency accommodation which is currently being used as mainstream housing and that it will be of similar to what was provided in 2009.  

The Council's Scheme of Letting Priorities sets out the criteria for eligibility for housing based on homeless priority. It is not envisaged that these criteria will need to be amended at this time.  The receipt of applications for housing accommodation has significantly increased in 2009 and in line with current practice those applying for housing on the grounds of homelessness are placed on the Homeless Register for priority housing. They are not included on the Housing List as well.  

The Council is fully committed to implementation of the Homeless Strategy and will continue to develop the provision of local responses to meet the needs of homeless applicants within the Council's administrative area”.Bottom of Form
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 Mr. Hugh Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, S. Crowe and M. Corr contributed, Mr. Hugh Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a further Report would issue to the Tallaght Area Committee dealing with Housing business in April next.
T/089/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/090/10
CORRESPONDENCE

(i) Letter dated 14th December, 2009, sent to  NABCO, regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 7th December, 2009, in relation to a proposed Community Facility at 108 Donomore Park, Killinarden, was NOTED.

(ii) Letter dated 22nd January, 2010, received from  NABCO, regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting of 7th December, 2009, in relation to a proposed Community Facility at 108 Donomore Park, Killinarden, was NOTED.

T/091/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

FIRE SAFETY AWARENESS IN TENANT PROPERTIES
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King :
“This Council Committee calls on the Manager to investigate the possibility of conducting and engaging in an audit of existing safety and other measures in conjunction with other interested state agencies, looking at the use of warning and exit systems, the regular use of  fire drills and other fire safety awareness information for residents living  in new and older tenant properties, with a view to establish and identify potential future problems and weaknesses, and to facilitate and encourage greater overall fire safety awareness.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Housing (Standards for Rented Houses) Regulations, which have recently come into force require Local Authorities to install certain fire preventative measures.  The Council is currently studying the requirements under these Regulations in order to ascertain the level of compliance within our housing stock.  This exercise will involve an audit of the apartment type accommodation and when this exercise is completed any necessary works will be carried out.  

All dwellings constructed by the Council post 1994 are fitted with mains smoke alarms.  The Council commenced a Mains Smoke Alarm Programme in 2006 which targeted all pre 1994 housing units and approximately 5,000 were fitted with four detectors - 3 smoke and 1 heat.  The balance of the housing stock has a minimum of two smoke alarms.  

The retro-fitting of smoke alarms has also been included in a number of Council initiatives including the Refurbishment Programme (approx. 1200 dwellings in designated estates across the County); the Essential Electrical Upgrade Programme and the Pre-Let Repairs.

All the smoke alarms have been fitted to the current requirements as outlined in the revised Building Regulations 2006 in relation to fire safety, (technical guidelines Document B Section 1.5.5.2 refers) and to the I.S. 3218 current standard.

There is emergency lighting in common areas in apartments with enclosed staircases and over 2 storeys in height.  These are checked every 3 months by the Electrical Contractors and detail of this check is recorded in a Log Book on site.  These log books are checked by the Council's electrical team on a regular basis.

Emergency light and lighting upgrade and the installation of fire escapes were installed in the following senior citizens' complexes over the last 2 years.

Balrothery Estate, Tallaght,
St. Maelruans, Tallaght

Rathlawns, Rathcoole 

Sarsfield Close, Lucan

Willsbrook Park, Rathfarnham

Limekiln Green, Walkinstown

Tymonville Park , Tallaght

Park Mhuire, Saggart

All fire alarms are checked annually under a Service Contract”.  Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe and C. King contributed, 
Mr. Hugh Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, Mr Mick Fagan, Senior Executive Officer and Mr. Eddie Conroy, County Architect, replied to queries raised.
The report was NOTED.
T/092/10
SHARING LANDLORD INFORMATION WITH GARDAI 
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. King:     
“That the Manager explores the possibility of sharing landlord information with Gardai in the event of a landlord neglecting his responsibilities under the Private Residential Tenancies Act in terms of Anti-social tenants - this information is currently available to the Council in relation to landlords who are tax compliant and pay their NPPR, that this initially begins as a pilot project to be rolled out in the Tallaght area.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Under the Private Residential Tenancies Act 2004 complaints about alleged anti-social behaviour may be made directly to the Private Residential Tenancies Board (PRTB) by anyone affected by such behaviour.  These complaints are investigated by the Board regardless of whether or not a landlord has registered the tenancy.  Unfortunately delays occur in the cases where tenancies have not been registered because investigations must be carried out in the first instance to establish who owns the property.

In the meantime there is no reason why the Gardai should not be contacted directly to investigate any incidents of anti-social/criminal behaviour involving the tenants of any property. 

The Council receives data from the PRTB detailing the ownership of rented properties where the tenancies have been registered.  This information is made available for the purposes of the Rental Accommodation Scheme, the Housing (Standards for Rented Houses) Regulations 1993-2009 and the Non Private Principal Residence Charge only.  Under data protection legislation it is not possible to share this information with another body for any other purpose.

While it is acknowledged that the disputes resolution process of the PRTB has been perceived as being tardy in the past, additional staffing has now been provided to that agency which should improve the operation of this service”. Bottom of Form

Following a contribution from Councillor M. Corr, Mr. Mick Fagan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
The Meeting concluded at   5.30  p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






